AHEAD Board of Directors

Meeting Minutes

October 16-19, 2008
Chicago, Illinois 
Present:  Mike Shuttic, Jim Marks, Michael Johnson, Stephan Hamlin-Smith, Mary Lee Vance, Emily Singer, Jose Soto, Kathy McGillivray, Bea Awoniyi, Karen Saracusa, Jean Ashmore
Absent: NA
Meeting called to order: 9:00 a.m. Oct. 17 
The Board formally came to order the morning of Friday, October 17 and met till midmorning on Sunday, October 19. A summary of discussion and motions follows:

Liaison Relationships
The purpose of liaisons is to be the conduit to and from the board. Liaisons are not a part of the group with whom they are working.

Liaison assignments for 2008-09 are:

E-text liaison: Jim

Diversity: Bea

Transition: Karen 

Council on Academic Standards: Mike J

SIGS: Mary Lee

Affiliates: Jean and Kathy

NCAA: Karen

UD: Michael S

NJCLD: Emily

Governmental Affairs: Jose

Budget
Stephan and Mike J. presented this year’s budget, highlighting changes being made. Board members discussed possible ways to increase revenue including reaching out to parents as potential members. Stephan discussed potential impact on membership, due to the current poor economic situation. Recruitment efforts will be increased. AHEAD did a directed mailing to all non-members of the higher education association. 66 new members were added as a result of that mailing at end of September. IN the past three weeks, AHEAD exhibited at NACADA, CAPED, NSIP, Institute for Community Inclusion, etc. 

Professional Development

Stephan reported that the 2008 annual conference went well from the attendee perspective and offered a good professional development opportunity. AHEAD is actively pursuing ways to offer low-cost opportunities for professional development which do not involve travel and address key current issues. An example was the recent audio conference on the ADA Amendments Act. (AHEAD learned members are concerned about how ADAA will affect documentation standards, as well as who is a qualified student. AHEAD hopes to be prepared with a new Webinar product by January, 2009 which will have accessible chat features.

AHEAD plans to hold a Management Institute each year. Location was moved to Atlanta this year, due to flight cancellations to New Orleans. Dates of this year’s institute are  February 5-8.

Membership Trends
There have been decreases in professional members and continuing increases in institutional members.

AHEAD is doing a lot with PR, public presence and marketing, as continued growth is a priority. Stephan and Michael S. will report more frequently if they see trends which are of concern.  Directed mailings have been done to HCBUs, Tribal Colleges and Universities, Traditionally Hispanic Serving Institutions, as well as institutions that had not renewed.
Program Evaluation Tool and Campus Climate Assessment

AHEAD approved development of a product package which is a three-tiered approach to program evaluation. Step 1, the tool, is done. The draft of the implementation guide is done. There could be some net revenue from it.

AHEAD is starting to see an increase in revenue from Assessment of Campus Climate Program. Stephan reported he is in conversation with 16 schools about possibly doing the climate assessment. 

Activities and Priorities
· Stephan discussed possible sponsorships for 2009 summer conference.

· AHEAD is in the process of moving forward with some publications including resources for students, vets in Higher Ed book, etc. 

· There is a possible partnership with ICI, NSIP, and AHEAD to develop a national volunteer service program for students with disabilities for which AHEAD would be paid. 

· Stephan distributed draft of program survey to BOD members and asked for written comments.

· Stephan has been so far overseeing the area of research. Stephan would like the Board to come up with a plan for steering research people request AHEAD to pursue.

Special Interest Groups
Kelly Herman submitted a proposal to the Board to start a SIG related to on-line education. Kathy moved that AHEAD support the request for developing distance ed SIG. Emily seconded it. Motion was unanimously passed. There was discussion of  development of a protocol so formation of SIGS becomes clearer, as well as SIG chairs having a conference call where they review responsibilities, etc. 

Strategic Plan Review
Michael Shuttic summarized goals within AHEAD’s strategic plan so the Board can keep these things in mind. Topics included:  

· Market program review services.

· Create materials related to unique populations.

· Look at foundations. 
· Establish partnerships on projects.

· Market to advertisers and sponsors.

· Identify speaker’s bureau directory.

· Mentorship.

· Update of Website.

· Conduct demographics and program surveys.

· Distribute findings of program survey by summer of 2009.

· Develop and publish an international monograph that looks at comparative practices. (How can AHEAD play a role in global issues?) 
· Monitor regulatory, judicial, and legislative action.

· Review AHEAD publications and materials. Is it universal, diverse, and current?

· Look at program standards and code of ethics. 

· Coordinate efforts with other groups such as HEATH and JCLD. 

Research
Annie, Stephan, Carol, and Jean had formed a group to look at practices for how AHEAD supports various types of research. AHEAD has no formal research body or research review committee. There was discussion of the need to have clear communication within the membership about research and that AHEAD is working on protocol for this. It was suggested that there be a section about research on AHEAD’s website. Mary Lee and Bea will be liaisons to research efforts, with Mary Lee as the lead. And will clarify/create research request process and protocol. 
New Legislation
The Board discussed possible implications of the ADA  Amendments Act and agreed AHEAD would develop a “white paper” on this topic. Michael Shuttic and Jose Soto will work on the paper and will run it by JoAnn Simon for her approval.  AHEAD will maintain a prominent page of information on the website and informing members regarding the ADAAA.  This activity will be assumed as one of the tasks of the Governmental Relations Committee.
The Board also discussed the Higher Education Opportunity Act, students with intellectual disabilities in postsecondary education, and agreed AHEAD needs to be “at the table” as these matters evolve.  AHEAD has been asked to be part of a 3-person group to craft procedural language related to the Higher Ed Opportunity Act.
The Board discussed the varying perspectives AHEAD members have on participation of students with significant intellectual disabilities in higher ed. While some members seem to feel that inclusion of these students can “water down” standards, others say students with intellectual disabilities benefit from participation in postsecondary education. The Board agreed AHEAD needs to take our mission, apply it to this topic, and provide some general guidance to internal and external constituents. Board members suggested the following principles be considered as AHEAD responds to this issue:

· Don’t reject people with intellectual disabilities, categorically. Returning vets will also change our profession.

· AHEAD fosters autonomy and self-determination.

· Any student is subject to academic integrity, conduct code responsibilities, etc.

· Students and parents need to be aware of the limitations of institutions, as well as differences between higher ed and No Child Left Behind.

· If colleges want to run a special program, that may be separate from disability services and they may hire own caregivers, etc. 

· There should be distinction between parallel programs and integrated programs. (programs referred to as “specified programs” and “integrated programs.)

· Adhere to principles of nondiscrimination.

· Define and distinguish between otherwise qualified, reasonable accommodation, and personal service.

Preparing Professionals
Main points of discussion included:

· There is a lack of preparation for the profession or programs for training people to enter higher ed disability services.
· Average age of DSS person is 35-64. What is AHEAD doing to prepare the next generation?

· In Reno, nearly 35% of those attending conference were first-time attendees.—Stephan

· Attendance pool looked younger and more diverse. Responsibility to perpetuate the profession. How does one know people are sufficiently capable?

· Working with academic departments and mentoring; collaborate with a graduate  education program; do something organized with CAC.

· Send out disability services curriculum recommendations from AHEAD to campuses.

Discussion of Current Critical Professional Issues
The Board discussed the following:
· How AHEAD should interface with transition issues including planning conferences, developing resources, and building collaborations, as well as developing and overall philosophy of what the responsibilities of disability services professionals are in the transition arena.

· The accessibility of course management platforms such as Blackboard. It was suggested BVI and LD Sigs might work together on this issue.

· Provision of texts in alternate formats and AHEAD’s possible role as a primary provider and being a central repository, pending receipt of a grant.

· Service and companion animal policies and AHEAD developing some guidance on these matters or some factors for professionals to consider when developing policies.

· Ways to support veterans with disabilities.

· AHEAD’s possible assistance with raising funds for philanthropic organizations in conference cities.

· Kathy McGillivray moved that AHEAD develop guidelines/policies on the limitations etc for volunteers working on behalf of AHEAD. Motion was not carried.
Certification/Certificate

The Board reviewed the history of AHEAD’s pursuit of having a professional certificate or certification program. It was pointed out that AHEAD does not have good evidence of what our members really think of certificates or certification. Bea moved that the board investigate certificate for members, and as a part of that process, survey members regarding their needs. Jim Marks seconded the motion. 

The motion carried with six voting yes, one voting no, and one abstention. 

Stephan will ask Richard to do a feasibility study and will bring a report to the spring board meeting. Stephan said a letter would also be sent to the CAC.  Bea to investigate collaboration with a university to offer graduate courses for credit leading to a certificate.  Michael J. has idea of draft outline of core ‘courses’.
Funding and AHEAD
The Board discussed a variety of ethical and practical issues to consider when determining whether AHEAD would accept or solicit funds from a variety of sources. The Board will further pursue this matter and determination of any need for development of guidelines/policies.
Diversity Initiative
Ruth Warick is chair of this group and liaison to the Board. A report was presented including the following main points:

· Bea. Shanti resigned from the committee. The group decided to keep moving and not replace the position. 

· They had two focus group sessions during summer conference. 

· Include bios of Board members. People have so many invisible disabilities that people can't see. 

· DI thinks we need a mentorship program and they plan to take initiative with it. 

· The focus of this group is to infuse diversity so we don't have to "do it." 

· DI will distribute resources to Mike in doing Disability 101. 

· There has been a good response to the listserv. 

· They discussed definition of diversity. 

· Every Alert will have a diversity topic. 

· They identified areas for presentations at conference which relate to Diversity. 

· They are looking at a JPED special edition related to diversity. 

· They will have the first AHEAD award this year which relate to Diversity. 

· DI will have a session as a follow-up to what was discussed at last conference. 

· They also plan to do a survey. It was suggested the survey needs to be built into the bigger picture of what AHEAD is doing, such as the survey about certificate. 

· Brought up example of silent auction not being accessible to diverse members. 

Governmental Relations
There will be 6-8 people of the governmental Relations Committee. (GRC.) The board will review applications and then the executive committee will do a second review.  Board members should submit their responses by October 31 and decisions will be made and applicants notified by the end of 2008. It was suggested the Board needs to consider AHEAD’s overall direction as this would not be the task of the GRC. The Board then discussed its philosophy of lobbying and advocating and differences between these approaches. Mr. William Singer then met with the Board to provide some tips on working with lobbyists and engaging in the governmental arena. Afterwards, The board agreed AHEAD needs to establish its presence and credibility, assess priorities, and determine its legislative agenda, as well as informing and rallying AHEAD membership. 

Adjournment:   October 19, 11:00 a.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathy McGillivray

AHEAD Secretary
